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LONGFORD  COUNTY  COUNCIL

COMHAIRLE CHONTAE LONGFOIRT

Minutes of January Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council 

held in the Council Chamber, Aras an Chontae, Great Water Street, Longford on Wednesday, 21st January 2009 at 3.30 p.m.

PRESIDING:
Councillor Sean O Fearghaile, Mayor.

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councillors –  Larry Bannon, Paddy Belton, 

Gearoid O Bradaigh, Seamus Butler, Mick Cahill, 

James Coyle, Adrian Farrell, Martin Farrell, 

Frank Kilbride, Donncha Mac Gleannáin, 

Victor Kiernan, Maire Ni Giolla Bride Harcan, 

Luie McEntire, Alan Mitchell, Martin Mulleady,

Peggy Nolan, Peadar O Murchu, Michéal MacCnáimhí, 

P.J Reilly and Barney Steele.

IN ATTENDANCE:             Mr. Tim Caffrey, County Manager.




Mr. Frank Sheridan, Director of Services.


Mr. Tommy McDonald, Head of Finance.




Mr. Roger Timlin, Director of Services.



Mr. Jack Kilgallen, Director of Services.
Mr. Ciaran Murphy, A/Director of Services.
MEETINGS 

ADMINISTRATOR:
Ms. Anne Lee.
VOTE OF SYMPATHY.

Councillor P.J. Reilly proposed and Councillor M. Farrell seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the family of the late Canon Frank Kelly.

Sympathy was also extended to Bishop Colm O’Reilly, Cannon Kelly’s fellow Priests and his Parishoners in Granard. 

All members of the Council associated themselves with the vote of sympathy and many tributes were paid to the late Canon Kelly.

Councillor V. Kiernan proposed and Councillor D. Glennon seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to Eileen Devaney and her family on the death of Pat Devaney.

Councillor D. Glennon proposed and Councillor S. Butler seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Hegarty family, Garvagh, Longford on the death of 
Michael Hegarty.

Councillor D. Glennon proposed and Councillor S. Butler seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Manicle family, Moydow on the death of 
Mrs. Manicle.

Councillor P. Belton proposed and Councillor L. Bannon seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Smyth family, Kenagh on the death of Mrs. Smyth.

Mayor S. Farrell proposed and Councillor L. Bannon seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to Matt and Sean Skelly, Caldramore, Newtowncashel on the death of 

Bernard Skelly.

Councillor A. Farrell proposed and Councillor P. Belton seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Smyth family, Lanesboro on the death of 
Margaret Gallagher, Corrigeen, Lanesboro.
Councillor L. Bannon proposed and Councillor P. Belton seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Kelly family, Corracorkey, Carrickboy on the death of Seamus Kelly.

Councillor M. Cahill proposed and Councillor B. Steele seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Heneghan family, Cloncullen, Ballymahon on the death of 

Bridget Heneghan.

Councillor P. J. Reilly proposed and Councillor J. Coyle seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Gilligan family, Clonemore, Abbeylara on the death of 

Bernadette Gilligan.

Mr. T. Caffrey, County Manager, on his own behalf and on behalf of the staff of the County Council associated himself with the votes of sympathy.

A silent prayer was said for the deceased.

ADOPTION OF MINUTES
On the proposal of Councillor P. Nolan seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, 
the Minutes of the Budget Meeting held on the 15th December 2008 were confirmed and adopted.

Amendment to Minute of Meeting held on the 17th December 2008.
Councillor D. Glennon requested that the following sentence be included under the heading “Proposed Sale of Properties in Longford Town” 

Councillor D. Glennon proposed and Councillor S. Butler seconded  that a condition be imposed that in the event of the proposed development not going ahead, that the properties revert back to Longford County Council.

On the proposal of Councillor P. Nolan seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, 
the amended Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on the 17th  December 2008 were confirmed and adopted.

Agenda for Council Meeting.
Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor P. Nolan seconded that matters of significant importance be placed at the beginning of the Agenda for Council meetings.
Presentation by An Garda Siochana on new Garda Division of  Roscommon/Longford.

Mayor S. Farrell welcomed Superintendent Denis Shields to the meeting.
Superintendent Shields addressed the meeting as follows:-

Boundary Changes
· The reason for the review of Garda Boundaries is to realign the new Divisions with Local Authority boundaries. The establishment of Joint Policing Committees have created the need.

· Roscommon/Longford, Divisional Headquarters will be in Roscommon.

· New Garda Boundaries effective from 1st January 2009.
Longford District
· Longford including Clondra

· Lanesboro (Ballyleague administered by Roscommon)

· Kenagh

· Ballymahon

· Newtowncashel
Granard District
· Granard

· Drumlish

· Ballinalee

· Smear

· Edgeworthstown

· Ardagh
How do these changes effect the community
· Clondra- administered by Longford

· Ballyleague-administered by Roscommon

· All residents of Ballymahon in Co. Longford will remain part of Ballymahon whose new District HQ will be Longford.

· All residents on Westmeath side of Ballymahon’s present District will be policed from Glasson
The administrative changes

· General Policing

· Firearm applications/renewals.

· Police cert. of character

Superintendent Shields replied to queries raised by the members.

Mayor Farrell welcomed the announcement regarding the new boundaries and thanked Superintendent Shields for his informative presentation.

MANAGER’S ORDERS
The County Manager’s Orders, which had been circulated, were noted.

HOUSING, PLANNING AND BUILDING CONTROL POLICY

Planning Applications

The list of Planning Applications which had been received since the December meeting of the Council was submitted and noted.

Councillor A. Mitchell requested that a report be prepared for the February meeting on the following:-
· Planning application statistics for  2008.

· Development Contributions collected and outstanding in 2008.

N4 Mullingar to Longford (Rooskey) Upgrade   -    Planning Applications in Constraints Study Area.

The meeting was informed that no planning applications were refused in the constraints study area of the N4 Mullingar to Longford (Rooskey) scheme.

Fix date for Special Meeting of Longford County Council:-

Mayor S. Farrell proposed and Councillor V. Kiernan  seconded that a Special Meeting of the Council be held on Monday, 16th February 2009 at 3.30 p.m. to consider the following:-

· County Manager’s report on submissions received in relation to the proposed amendments to the Draft County Development Plan and to adopt the County  Development Plan.

·  Draft Southern Environs Local Area Plan.

It was also agreed that a meeting of the County Development Plan Sub-Committee be held on Monday, 9th February 2009 at 3.30 p.m.

Councillor A. Mitchell requested that the following reports on the Flancare Site and the Camlin Flood study be available for the Special  Meeting on the 16th February 2009:-
1. Legal opinion regarding de-zoning the land and claims for compensation once Planning Permissions have expired.

2. Report from the Planning Department as to compliance with planning 


conditions on attenuation.

3. Consultant’s report regarding landfill on the site, the remaining unfilled land 

          and the impact on the floodplain.

       4.
   Disposal of sewage and operation of the plant at Flancare
       5.
    The extent that the Draft Guidelines on Flood Risk Management were taken 
                into account in the Draft Development Plan.
Fencing at Mac Eoin Park, Longford.
Councillor P. Nolan referred to the fence which is being erected around several houses in Mac Eoin Park, Longford. 

The members were informed that the fence in question is being erected by RAPID as part of a rejuvenation plan for the estate. 

Councillor P. Nolan proposed and Councillor M. Nevin seconded that work cease on the construction of the fence until the residents are consulted by the Acting Tenant Liaison Officer.
Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor D. Glennon seconded  that this matter be discussed at a Meeting  of the Longford Area Committee.

Mr. C. Murphy advised that he would arrange for further consultation to be held with the residents and agreed to advise the members of the position.

Cost of Storage Heating.

The members expressed concern regarding the cost of Storage Heating in Local Authority houses and the need for night meters to be installed in these houses.
Councillor A. Farrell proposed and Councillor P. Nolan seconded that a letter be forwarded to Minister for Social & Family Affairs requesting that the fuel allowance payment be left in place for the full year.

CORPORATE, ENVIRONMENTAL, EMERGENCY, RECREATION AND AMENITY SERVICES.

Political Donations.

Political Donations-  Local Elections (Disclosure of Donations and Expenditure ) Act

1999, as amended -  Members of Local Authorities, was noted.

It was noted that completed Annual Donation Statements should be returned to the 

Meetings Administrator before 31st January 2009.

Political Donations  -  Local Elections (Disclosure of Donations and Expenditure ) Act 1999, as amended  -  Third Parties, was noted.

Revised Polling Scheme for County Longford.

Mr. J. Kilgallen, Director of Services, stated that the Polling scheme was adopted by the members on the 17th January 2007.

The 2nd Revised Edition of the Polling Scheme was prepared in accordance with the provisions of the County of Longford Local Electoral Areas Order 2008.

The Director of Services outlined the changes in the revised Polling Scheme.

On the proposal of Councillor S. Butler seconded by Councillor M. Mulleady, it was agreed to adopt the Revised Polling Scheme for County Longford.

Notices of Motions.
Bring Bank at Moyne Community Centre.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor L. McEntire and seconded by Councillor M. Mulleady:-

“I am requesting this Council to provide larger bins at the Bring Bank at Moyne Community Centre (old Latin School) as the present ones are not sufficient and causes overflow of bags and bottles.”

Councillor McEntire was informed that arrangements have been made to have the facility inspected to ascertain the correct capacity, and to take measures to provide for additional bin-space as necessary.

The Director of Services agreed to investigate the feasibility of  providing bottle crushing units.
Walkways at Tulyvrane Pound Bog and Rathcline Woods and Amenity Area..

The following Notice of Motion in the name of  Councillor A. Farrell and seconded by Councillor P. Belton:-
“That Longford County Council seeks funding from Longford Community Resources Ltd. for walkways at Tulyvrane Pound Bog and Rathcline Woods and Amenity Area.”

Councillor Farrell was informed that the  Council will approach Longford Community Resources Ltd. to provide funding for Tulyvrane Pound Bog, and Rathcline Woods and Amenity Area to supplement the Council’s budget currently amounting to €23,000.

Proposed Harbour at Blenavoher.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor A. Farrell and seconded by Councillor P. Nolan:-

“That Longford County Council seeks funding from Longford Community Resources Ltd. for proposed harbour at Blenavoher.”

The Council will approach Longford Community Resources Ltd. to provide funding for proposed harbour at Blenavoher to supplement the Council’s budget currently amounting to €10,000.

Amenity Area at Lanesboro.

The following Notice of Motion in the name of  Councillor A. Farrell was deferred to the February meeting of the Council.
“That a Harbour be provided for small craft at the Amenity Area at
Lanesboro.”
Councillor S. Butler proposed and Councillor A. Farrell seconded that the Council write to L.A.M.A. requesting support that Local Authorities be allowed to use Development Contributions as matching funding for amenity projects.
.

Royal Canal.
The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor D. Glennon and seconded by Councillor P. Nolan:-

“That Longford County Council provides full support and backing to Longford Town Council in:-

(i)
their request to Waterways Ireland to advance the project to have the Longford Branch (Spur) of the Royal Canal opened, and,

(ii)
the request to Iarnród Éireann to have the swing bridge over the canal restored as part of this project. 

All members of the Council fully supported Councillor Glennon’s Motion.
INFRASTRUCTURAL SERVICES

Water and Sewerage:

Progress Report on Capital Schemes – Water Services Investment Programme  

2007 – 2009.
R. Timlin, Director of Services, updated the members as follows:-

Longford Central Regional Water Supply Scheme- Reservoir and Pipelines–Stage 6 

This scheme will provide a new 10,000 m³ reservoir at Knockahaw to serve Longford Town and environs, a new watermain to connect it to the existing service reservoir at Prucklish and some new distribution mains in Longford Town.

Carty Contractors Limited commenced work on this Contract on 5th August 2008. The Contract is for a two year duration and is progressing well. The Civil Works Contract on the Longford Regional Water Supply Scheme Stage 6 (Reservoir and Rising Mains) has been tendered for €8,983,404.58 and will require a local contribution of €2,425,519.24. 

Ballymahon Regional Water Supply Scheme

Tobin Consulting Engineers have been appointed for the Ballymahon Regional Water Supply Scheme. This Scheme will involve upgrading of Abbeyshrule Water Treatment Plant and the construction of strategic links to Edgeworthstown and Kenagh. The total estimated cost is €4.5m with a local contribution of €1.39m . 

The Contractor for the advance works for the Edgeworthstown link commenced work on 21st November 2008 with advance works to be completed by end February 2009. Preparation of Contract Documents for remainder of Scheme is currently being progressed. Site investigation contract is expected to commence February 2009.

Drumlish, Newtownforbes, Ardagh, Aughnacliffe and Ballinalee Sewerage Scheme

These villages have been bundled together for contract and operational purposes. There will be three contracts and it is intended to procure the above scheme using three contracts as follows;

Contract 1
Collection network for Ardagh, Aughnacliffe and Ballinalee

Contract 3
Collection network for Drumlish and Newtownforbes

Contract 2
Treatment Plants for all the above schemes, procured through a design, build operate process

Contract 1 Contract signing will take place January 2009 and it is envisaged that the works on the network will commence February 2009. 

Additional Archaeological investigation is required by the Department and the Contractor carrying out this investigation has commenced work. It is envisaged that this archaeological investigation will be completed January 2009. 

                                                                                                                                 Contract 3 The Contract signing took place October 2008 with P & S Civils Ltd. Work on the network has commenced and is envisaged to be completed by May 2009.

                                                                                                                                                                                                           Contract 2 - Sites for Waste Water Treatment Plants and Pumping Station Sites are being negotiated with landowners and are currently in Legal transfer process.

DBO Contract Documents have been approved by the Department. The Consultants report on the prequalification process for the DBO Tenderers has been received and interview process of the Tenderers to be completed by February 2009.

Granard Regional Water Supply Scheme Strategic Review
The main work proposed in phase 1 to carry out improvements at the treatment works, construct a new watermain to supply the existing reservoirs and in phase 2 to extend the network to serve an area of the scheme to the North of Granard. The estimated cost is €6.3m with a local contribution of €1.9m.  

Preparation of Contract Documents has commenced and is ongoing. Site investigation contract is expected to commence February 2009.

Longford Central Regional Water Supply Scheme Strategic Review
Longford County Council have now received DoEHLG Stage 1 approval to prepare Contract Documents for a new Rising Mains from the Water Treatment plant to Prucklish Reservoir, 5,000m³ reservoir at Prucklish, Improvements  to the Lough Forbes Plant and Development of  the groundwater source at Clonbalt/Cloonanny Glebe to yield in phase 1 approx. 3,000m³ of water per day.

Preparation of Contract Documents has commenced and is ongoing. Site investigation contract is expected to commence February 2009.

As an addendum to the above major project is the advance groundwater development at Moneylagan and Lisreevagh (Lanesborough). This contract has been tendered and awarded to Response Engineering Ltd.  This advance works contract which is practically complete is set to deliver an additional 1,600 m³ of water to offset and sustain future short term demand in the Longford Central Supply Network. Works at Lisreevagh have been commissioned with an additional 800 cubic meters of water brought into supply.

There have been problems with high iron and manganese levels at Moneylagan and hence further treatment is required.  Removal options are currently being considered with a completion target date of March 2009.

Longford Sewerage Phase 2

Consultants have been appointed by the Planning Department of Longford County Council to prepare a Local Area Plan for the South East Environs of Longford Town. This is a requirement of the DoEHLG prior to any consideration of a Sewerage Scheme for this area. Draft Local Area Plan was brought before the members for December meeting.

Longford Town Sewerage Scheme- (Network Review, Waste Water Treatment Plant and Hub Centre for Sludge) 

The DoEHLG has now advised the Council that consultants for this Scheme have to be re-procured.

The Council is advancing with the prequalification process for consultative engineering services for this scheme as required by the Department.

Lanesborough Water Supply Stage /Lanesborough Regional Water Supply Scheme 

The current estimated cost is €8.0m with a local contribution of €2.0m. In light of the risk associated with vulnerable groundwater sources to Cryptosporidium outbreak, full water treatment will now be required with reclassification of this project to a Regional Water Supply Scheme and expand the scheme to include the Newtowncashel water supply. The Lanesborough Regional Water Supply Scheme has now been included in the new Water Services Investment Programme 2007 – 2009.

The consultants are finalising the work associated with the original brief.

Longford Grouped Towns and Villages Sewerage Scheme Feasibility Study

The DoEHLG has rejected WSIP funding being made available for this scheme.  The key issue contained within the Water Pricing Policy Report is the Unit Costs / Existing House. These range from 14,000 to 36,000 euro and are in excess of the departmental funding criteria threshold of €10,000 per house. The Department advised that should a developer be prepared to install a treatment plant and some network, consideration could be given to part funding the scheme.

Longford County Council have received a report from Consultants Nicholas O Dwyer who re-examined these Schemes and report identified 5 villages which may be viable. Procurement of consultants is required to advance these 5 villages. 

The Council have received approval from the Department to replace Abbeyshrule and Ballinamuck with Legan and Kenagh in the WSIP.

Water Conservation Scheme

The Water Conservation and Leakage detection project has proved very successful and continues to yield major savings in UFW (unaccounted for water) in all District Meter Areas throughout the County. 

The Council made a submission to the DoEHLG for funding of €17.4m to replace defective watermains in the Town and County with a Phase 1 proposal for €6.5m. An allocation of €5.0m was approved with local funding of €0.5m. 

Contract documents have been prepared for the Network Rehabilitation Contract and have been sent to the DoEHLG. Pre-qualification process has been completed and 5 no. contractors to tender for Network Rehabilitation Contract have been shortlisted.

 It is envisaged that the construction stage of this contract which will involve works in Longford Town and environs will commence in October 2009 with 18 month contract duration. 

An application for a Phase 2 Remedial Works Contract for rehabilitation of further defective water mains throughout the County has been made to the DoEHLG and LCC are awaiting approval for this proposed Scheme.
Update on Drumlish, Newtownforbes, Ardagh, Aughnacliffe and Ballinalee 

Sewerage Scheme.

It was noted that this item had been dealt with under Progress Report.
Councillor S. Butler requested that it be recorded in the Minute of the Meeting that he had absented himself from the meeting for the previous items, due to a conflict of interest.

Lanesboro Sewerage Scheme.
The meeting was informed that McGrory Contracts are signed up on Bundle No. 7 (Hodson Bay, Knockcroghery and Ballyleague/Lanesborough) Collection System Contract and have commenced site works on 5th January 2009 on the Hodson Bay sewerage scheme network. The programme recently submitted is not to the required standard but it is hoped that a fully resourced programme will be available at the planned site progress meeting next Friday 30th January. 

Regarding Contract No 9 - DBO Contract, conditional approval was received this week from the Department on the contract documentation. Further clarification is required by the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government on a number of items including the layout of the schedules, budgets etc .However it is now planned to advance the prequalification documentation  under the new template form as soon as possible. 

Lead Piping in Longford Town.

The Director of Services agreed to investigate if lead had been found in the water supply serving Longford Town.
Roads:

Progress Report on the  Proposed Motorway from Mullingar to Rooskey.

Update from National Roads Design Office, Mullingar.

“The design of the N4 Mullingar Longford (Roosky) scheme is currently at Route Selection phase. It is expected to have a public consultation on an emerging preferred route corridor before the end of April next and to have a recommendation on a preferred route corridor within about six weeks thereafter. The ongoing design of this scheme is funded by grants from the National Roads Authority. The National Roads Authority has not yet notified us of this years grant allocation for this or any other road scheme.”  

Report on Public Procurement and Notice of Motion from Councillor M. Mulleady –   deferred from December meeting of the Council.

Mr. Timlin outlined the details of the Report on Public Procurement which was circulated with the Agenda for the December meeting of the Council.

Basic principles which always apply are:-

· Transparency  -  i.e. advertising intentions and decisions.

· Equal Treatment  -  i.e.  apply same rules to all.

· Proportionality   -   i.e. no excessive or disproportionate conditions or criteria to be applied.

· Mutual Recognition  -  i.e. professional qualifications, standards and specifications.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor M. Mulleady and seconded by Councillor D. Glennon:-
“That Longford County Council maximise the use of their own in-house design engineers in lieu of employing consulting engineers.”



The members discussed at length the issue of Public Procurement and the use of in-house design engineers.

The meeting was informed that Local Authorities have to comply with regulations issued by central government.

Councillor P. Nolan proposed and Councillor S. Butler seconded that the Mayor and a number of members should visit Mayo County Council to ascertain how that Council deals with using in-house design engineers.

Part VIII Report  -  Proposed Car Park at Barrack Street, Granard.
On the proposal of Councillor M. Kilbride-Harkin seconded by Councillor  P.J. Reilly,

it was unanimously agreed to adopt Part VIII - Manager’s Report in accordance with the Planning and Development Act 2000 – Section 179; Planning and Development Regulations 2001; Planning and Development Regulations (No. 2) Regulations 2007 in respect of proposed Car Park at Barrack Street, Granard, which had been circulated to the members.

Draft Longford County Council (Abbeyshrule) Parking Bye-Laws 2008 –

Consideration of Manager’s Report on Submissions.

On the proposal of Councillor M. Cahill seconded by Councillor  L. Bannon, it was 

unanimously agreed to adopt the Longford County Council (Abbeyshrule) Parking 
Bye-Laws 2008, as circulated to the members.
Newcastle Bridge.

Councillor B. Steele again requested that a weight restriction be established at Newcastle Bridge in Ballymahon.  Councillor Steele stated that he is anxious that if lorries carrying excessive weight are allowed to use the bridge, that cracks will appear in the structure again.

Councillor Steele was informed that the technical reports indicate that the restored bridge is capable of taking heavy loads.

Mullagh Bridge.

Councillor M. Nevin expressed concern regarding the amount of traffic using this road.
It was agreed that contact will be made with the Gardai regarding this issue.

Condition of the Ballinalee Road into Longford Town.
Councillor S. Butler stated that the condition of the Ballinalee Road is deteriorating and needs attention.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, COMMUNITY AND ENTERPRISE, CULTURAL SERVICES AND HUMAN RESOURCES.

Notice of Motion:-
Abbeyshrule Sub-Committee.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor P. Nolan and seconded by Councillor L. Bannon:-

“That Longford County Council requests the Chairperson of the Abbeyshrule Sub-Committee to address a County Council meeting and inform the members as to the progress of that Committee.”
It was agreed that Mr. John Madden, Chartered Engineer, be requested to make a presentation at the February meeting on the Feasibility Study which he has prepared for the proposed extension to the existing facilities for Longford Aviation at Abbeyshrule Aerodrome.
FINANCE DIRECTORATE.

Public Liability Claims received during December 2008.

It was noted that no public liability claims had been received during December 2008.

Summary of Public Liability Claims  -  1996 to 2008.

The summary of Public Liability Claims  -  1996 to 2008, which had been circulated to the members, was noted.
Local Government Act 2001 - Annual Ethics Declaration.

It was noted that the Annual Ethics Declaration forms need to be returned before the 

28th February 2009.

CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 1st December 2008 received by Councillor S. Butler from 

Mr. Noel Dempsey, T.D., Minister for Transport regarding theLongford By-Pass and repairs to Clondra Bridge was noted.

Letter dated 8th December 2008 received by Deputy James Bannon from 

Mr. John Gormley, T.D., Minister of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government regarding a rates waiver scheme was noted.

Letter dated 9th December 2008 received by the Head of Finance from the Local Government Finance Section, Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government regarding a rates waiver scheme was noted.

Letter dated 23rd December 2008 received from the Department of Social and Family Affairs regarding the National Carers Strategy was noted.

Quarterly Reports in relation to Motions adopted at September, October, November and December meetings of the Council was noted.

CONFERENCES:
On the proposal of Councillor V. Kiernan seconded by Councillor M. Cahill, the following Conferences were considered suitable for attendance by members of the Council:

(i) Superior Training.

“Effective Communications for Councillors.”

16th to 18th January 2009.

Day’s Hotel, Merchants Quay, Waterford.

(ii) Kadenza Consultancies.

“Effective Communications for Councillors”

30th January to 1st February 2009.

Clonea Strand Hotel, Clonea, Dungarvan, Co. Waterford.

(iii) Mid-West Regional Authority.

“Ireland’s Water”  -  What is the Real Cost?”

19th to 20th February 2009.

Woodlands House Hotel, Adare, Co. Limerick.

(iv) TJK Conferences Ltd.

“Freedom of Information Seminar for Councillors.”

20th and 21st February 2009.

Patrick Punch Hotel, Limerick.

(v) North South Confederation of Councillors.

“Review and Reform of Local Government in Ireland, 

North and South.”

20th and 21st February 2009.

Bellingham Castle Hotel, Co. Louth.

(vi) County Wexford 1916 Trust.

“Women of 1916”

21st February 2009.

Riverside Park Hotel, Enniscorthy, Co. Wexford.

(vii) International Local Government Convention.

3rd to 6th March 2009.

INEC Conference Centre, Killarney, Co. Kerry.

(viii) Rattoo Heritage Society.

17th Annual 2009 Kerry Environmental Recognition Conference.

4th to 8th March 2009.

Golf Hotel, Ballybunion, Co. Kerry.

(ix) Kadenza Consultancies Ltd.

“Climate change, alternative energies & the nuclear

experience” Seminar.

6th to 8th March 2009.

Raheen House Hotel, Clonmel, Co. Tipperary.
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed: _______________

             Anne Lee,

             Meetings Administrator.

Confirmed and adopted at Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council held on the 18th February 2009.

Signed: _______________

             Mayor.
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